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From the Editor 

The main concern this month is our local Childrenôs Centre, under threat from 
the latest round of government cuts to local authority funding. From p5 onwards 
you can read what it does and why itôs so special. The parish council continues 
its charm offensive: Cllr Voirrey Carr describes the work of the Remembrance 
Day Committee on p17, and you can sign up for the latest initiative, the e-
newsletter, at http://bit.ly/1MVoIuH or read it on the NHPC website. Elsewhere, 
the Brownies record their feelings about the Remembrance Day service (p21), 
Martin Harris draws attention to some locally sourced Christmas presents (p27), 
and Cry Havoc have given a present of £1000 to the Multiple Sclerosis Centre 
after a summer of fundraising (p29).  Thereôs a bit of local history in the account 
of Botley Mill (p37), and WWCC brings you up to date on developments at the 
shopping precinct (p23). Other planning issues are the open day on 3rd January 
to see if our Neighbourhood Planners are on the right track (p25), and efforts by 
people living along North Hinksey Lane to bridle the traffic (p14). Then thereôs 
the Best of Botley awards night on December 11th at 7pm. If you canôt manage 
to get there, worry not ï the Sprout will have the details, but not until our next 
edition, which wonôt be till February. Happy Christmas everyone! 

Ag MacKeith   

http://bit.ly/1MVoIuH


 
 

Letters to the Editor 
 
Tumbling Bay 

When I visited Tumbling Bay on 24th October, I found that the bulk of the 
reed bed had been removed. 

Without any authority, and in direct contradiction of the City Council's 
specific instructions, most of the reed bed had been ripped out, disrupting 
the entire ecosystem of beetles, damselflies and other creatures that 
depended on it. 

So it was particularly galling the following week to read in November's 
Sprout Tony Talbot's letter, claiming that I had ñmisunderstood his 
intentionsò and that he wanted to ñwork together with wildlife groupsò to 
ñpreserve and enhance the environment of Tumbling Bayò. 

He signed off with ñplease join us and have a say in what happensò. But 
how could I or anybody else have a say, when this devastation had 
already happened?  

Linda Losito 

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 

  BEST OF BOTLEY 

                     Did you nominate your favourite  

               person for an award for the way  

         theyõve made life better in Botley? Who 

else was nominated, and how did they do?  Put 

11th December in your diary and come along 

to Botley School to join in the fun and celebrate 

the people who make Botley such a great place 

to live. Festivities start at 7pm. 
  



 
 

The Childrenôs Centre Saved our Lives 

Youôll likely have read in local news and in the Sprout what an important 
role Oxfordshire's Childrenôs Centres play. They are deeply important to 
many families, and ours is no different. Our story is pretty straightforward: 
the Elm's Road Childrenôs Centre saved our lives.  

Parenthood hit us like a storm. We had awful feeding problems, exactly 
no sleep, we were frightened, and I ended up with severe post-natal 
depression. It was horrifying, and we were alone in a new place, with no 
family support nearby. 

Luckily, we knew where to seek help. We were steered towards the 
Childrenôs Centres by health care professionals. The midwives and health 
visitors, the manager and staff of the Childrenôs Centre, and especially 
the parents we met, helped us all to recover, and to grow as a family.  

I only remember our first visit to Elm's Road as a fuzzy haze of comfort 
and support. But during our many, many visits we built a network of new 
parents and became part of a community, no small thing in a new place. 
This is the sort of community of old ï people we expect to know for 
decades to come, children who our children will grow up with. Botley has 
a growing population of new families, but how else would we have met if 
it weren't for a local hub where we all gather for health services, classes, 
events and play groups? 

Most people in the area can easily walk to Elm's Road, which is a pretty 
big deal when you think about the traffic in and around Oxford. It means 
we can get there any time we need to, pretty much every day of the week. 
And one of the best things? Because the services are for everyone 
(they're actually called Universal Services), there's no stigma attached to 
using the Children's Centres. These are not places for difficult children or 
families with problems, they're for everyone. We needed, and continue to 
rely on, the support of the Children's Centre, and there are many families 
with similar stories. It doesn't bear thinking about how those stories might 
end without our Elm's Road Childrenôs Centre. 

Emma Burnett 

The Elms Road Childrenôs Centre clearly has an important place in Botley 
lives, but what actually happens there? The Sprout asked Sue Dowe, the 
woman at the helm, to send us details of the services Elms Road 
provides. 



 
 

Elms Road Childrenôs Centre 

For many residents of North Hinksey,  Elms Road Childrenôs Centre may 
be a bit of a 
mystery. It opened 
in 2007 and 
provides services 
for children 5 and 
under so if your 
children are over 
12 or you do not 
have children you 
may not have 
visited the Centre. 

The Centre is 
attached to Botley 
School in Elms 
Road. There is a 
lovely garden 
where children with their parents and carers can experience art and craft 
activities, water play and enjoy the sandpit. There is also a large indoor 
room with a wide variety of learning opportunities. Sessions are carefully 
planned to maximise the learning for children and parents and importantly 
the centre 
provides an 
opportunity for 
families to come 
together and 
support  each 
other. The latter 
is particularly 
important when 
there are so 
many families 
moving into the 
area who may not 
have their 
extended family 
nearby. 
  



 
 

Current services open to everyone. 

1. Stay and Play (twice a week) ï an open session for children to play, 

learn and enjoy music and songs.  Staff can help with information 

about  issues that affect young childrenôs health and learning. 

2. Bump to Baby group (once a week) ï for parents of babies up to 9 

months. 

3. Saturdads (monthly) ï for dads/male carers and their children. 

4. Outdoor sessions on a Saturday morning ï 7 a year. For families to 

explore local outside spaces like Hill End, Cumnor, Raleigh Park. 

5. Two-hour Paediatric First Aid  Course ï basic first aid for parents and 

carers. 

6. Parenting Course ï strategies that help with raising children. 

7. Health visitor drop-in and midwife clinic ï parents drop in for health 

advice.  

8. ESOL class for speakers of English as a second language ï a 

conversation class for families in the areas who are learning English. 

9. New parent group and baby massage ï a support group for parents 

in the first few months of becoming a parent. 

10. Courses run by external providers e.g., WEA/ Adult Learning aimed 

at returning to work and gaining new skills. 

11. CAB appointments fortnightly ï advice offered locally  

12. Support for local childminders ï local childminders come and share 

experiences and expertise. 

13. Information relating to all aspects of early childhood. 

14. Information about benefits, courses, training and returning to work. 

In addition to these services staff at the children centre support families 
through home visiting and working in conjunction with other agencies.  
If you would like to know more about the Childrenôs Centre please visit 
our website www.elmsroad.org.uk   Visitors are welcome but please ring 
first so that someone will be able to show you around. 

Sue Dowe 

A great deal of money, time and thought has gone into making the best 
possible provision for Oxfordshireôs families. Can it be possible that all 
this might be lost? Emma Burnett takes up the story: 

http://www.elmsroad.org.uk/


 
 

Campaign to Save Oxfordshireôs Childrenôs Centres 

Childrenôs Centres offer a very well-established and valuable service for 
all families. They are welcoming local resources that are open to all, 
providing essential support and services, as well as self-help and peer 
support. Currently, they are open to all families whenever they need it. 
However, due to funding cuts, the 
County Council plans to close all 
Oxfordshireôs 44 Childrenôs Centres, and 
introduce just eight new hubs for the 
entire county. These would be a limited 
referral service only. If youôre a parent of 
young children, however, youôll know 
that at some point weôre all parents in 
need!  And when we need help, we need 
it fast ï we donôt always have the time to 
wait, or know where to go for a referral. 

ñChildrenôs centres are huge for dads too!ò 

As well as supporting all families in the vulnerable early years, universal 
services help families in greater need become visible. They can be 
assisted with additional services without 
stigma, and children are kept safe, 
preventing crises being reached. 
Childrenôs Centres are a sensible and 
vital investment for happy and healthy 
communities. Closing children's centres 
would be a false economy ï it will 
increase the demand on the NHS (GPs 
and A&E) and child and adult care 
services, already under stress from 
reduced funding.  

                          ñWe met other parents and learned how to play with other children.ò 

The council have agreed a budget but itôs not yet a done deal. Save 
Oxfordshire's Children's Centres is working to prevent closure, so your 
voice is essential. Here are some things you can do to help: 
¶ Sign the petition: you.38degrees.org.uk/petitions/save-oxfordshire-s-

children-s-centres-2 

¶ Follow on Facebook: www.facebook.com/Save-Oxfordshires-Child 
rens-Centres-Campaign 

¶ Follow on Twitter: @saveoccc 
¶ Get more involved and/or tell your story: saveocc.org 

http://you.38degrees.org.uk/petitions/save-oxfordshire-s-children-s-centres-2
http://you.38degrees.org.uk/petitions/save-oxfordshire-s-children-s-centres-2
http://www.facebook.com/Save-Oxfordshires-Child%20rens-Centres-Campaign
http://www.facebook.com/Save-Oxfordshires-Child%20rens-Centres-Campaign
http://saveocc.org/


 
 

Itôs a dogz life  
 

óUllo, my name is Oscar. Iôm kwite a large blak 
flat cote retreever, yoo may have seen me 
arownd the wuds or that place wair people 
showt at yoo just for helping them find their 
little wite borls  

Ennyway, Iôve been arsked to rite sumthing for 
the Sprowt. I think its cos thay donôt hav enuff 
ópeepleô to do the artikals. I did paws for thort 
(wot, wot are yoo sniggering at?) befor I 
agreed but my Iôm shure my ómanô woz happy 
with this ócos he offen sez ôwhy donôt  yoo jus 
do sumthing apart from eet, sleep an cost me 
munny?ô 

Iôm nine now but my ómanô keeps saying to frens óheôs getting onô ï how 
kum? Heôs nearly 70 anô reckons heôs still yung. I think his maffs has gone 
rong. 

Well, wen I woz born, I had 11 
bruthers and sisters but grajully 
thay orl disappeared. Itôs a bit odd 
cos I offen see ópeepleô famlees 
abowt an the kidz genrally seem to 
stik arownd for ever. 

Ennyway, I hav lived in Botlee since 
I left my mum. I like it heer cos there 
are lots of ópeepleô to lik. In fak, wun 
ov the best dayz I had woz wen orl 
the ópeepleô made a big ring rownd 
the bildings an I went down as well 
with my ómanô with a flag rownd my 
nek. I orlmost ran owt of liks that 
day. I orlso like Botlee cos my 
bestest gurlfrend livs heer corled 
Flo. Mine yoo, sumtimes I donôt 
unnerstand gurls cos I nibble her 
eer but she only wonts to play with 
her borl. My man offen sez 



 
 

sumthing abowt ótipikal fikkal wimminô but praps Iôll by her a noo borl for 
Krissmas, see if that helps. 

Achully, Iôm riting this on fiff November under the table with my blanket 
over my eers. My ômanô showts ófor hevvens saik, youre sposed to be a 
gun dogô. Well, wot I say is, if I am gun dog, jus giv me a gun an Iôll see if 
I kan sort sumthing owt. 

Ennyway, Its time to start stairing at my ómanô with my best óI know theres 
2  ourz to go before dinna but Iôm hungree nowò look,  so see yoo in the 
nex edishon. I think Iôll inclood 

 Wen I woz a puppee an tride to help the bilders 

 ¢ǊŀƛƴƛƴƎ Ƴȅ ΨƳŀƴΩ  

 Helping on the allotment 

Rigards  
                        Oscar 
 

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 

Botley Art 

Further to the piece in Julyôs Sprout, I can report that the art exhibition 
displaying at the back of SS Peter & Paulôs Church on West Way 
continues with a new selection of pictures.   

Botley Community Arts Group is represented by two local artists, namely 
photographer Gordon Stokes and painter Lihua Yuan. 
Gordon Stokes photographs landscapes, in minimalist style, and cites his 
influences as paintings, especially impressionism and abstraction.  
Nearly all are of Oxfordshire scenes with one or two pictures of the Outer 
Hebrides.  Gordon lives in Cumnor village. 

Lihua Yuan lives in Botley, but comes from the province of Guangdong in 
China.  After studying Chinese painting and design in the city of 
Guangzhou, she worked as an arts and crafts designer.  Since moving to 
Britain she has taken a particular interest in botanical illustration. 

North Hinksey Art Group is a weekly watercolour and drawing class 
(details on the Organizations page).  There are 15 paintings from the 
group currently on display in the Church by local artists Clive Smith, 
Jackie Warner, Margaret Gaisford, Viv Smith, Emilie Savage-Smith, 
Robin Carr, and Janice Venables.   

Need an interesting, unique, and locally sourced Christmas present?  
Look no further!                                                                         Viv Smith 



 
 

.  
Police Update 
There have been a number of car thefts recently. A car was stolen 
overnight from Poplar Road, Botley on 13th October, and found 
abandoned in Wolvercote the following day. The vehicle utilises ñkeyless 
technologyò so may well have been taken without the keys.  On the 
evening of 19 October a handbag was stolen from under the seat of a car 
in Laburnum Road, and on 26th October a work vehicle was stolen from 
a site on Westminster Way at 9.30am. The vehicle was unattended for 
approx 10 minutes and the keys may have been left in it. If you have any 
information on either of these crimes please call the police non-
emergency number 101.    

On Sunday 1 November there was a burglary on Westminster 
Way/Montague Road, Elms Rise. This occurred between 6pm and 
8:45pm and remains under investigation. We are keen to speak to 
anyone with information or sightings of any suspicious activity in the area 
at the time of this offence. Please contact us on 101.    

Now that the schools have returned please think again before parking 
your car on a pavement or in someoneôs driveway. Thoughtless parking 
puts pedestriansô lives in danger, especially where there are children. 

After activity that included squatters, raves and general anti-social 
behaviour, the Grant Thornton building has now been cleared out and 
sealed up, so no one should be in there. The electrics have been isolated 
although it is possible some emergency back-up lighting could still come 
on. If you have any concerns or suspicions that the building may have 
been compromised again, please call us on 101.  You should still dial 999 
in an emergency.  

PCSO Adi Wright 



 
 

Remembrance Day Committee 

The work of the North Hinksey Parish Council Remembrance Day 
Committee is focused on the 
planning and organization of 
our annual Ceremony of 
Remembrance at Botley 
Cemetery Commonwealth War 
Graves and the subsequent 
silence which is always held in 
the West Way shopping 
precinct at the 11th hour of the 
eleventh month.  

It was the Parish Council who 
instituted this service, in 1986, 
and it has always been a very well attended local event, attracting  
hundreds of local residents, members of the British Armed Forces, 
representatives of foreign Embassies and High Commissions, together 
with ex-servicemenôs and -womenôs organizations and uniformed youth 
groups.  This year, we were very pleased also to welcome our M.P., 
Nicola Blackwood, who represented H.M. Government. 

The one thing we canôt control is the weather and it looked as if 2015 
might see the first really wet service in many years but, thankfully, the 
rain held off and the sun even attempted to shine. 

The service was led by Reverend Richard Budgen, supported by other 
local clergy, the Oxford Youth Brass Ensemble and the Botley Singers 
and relayed by Radio Cherwell. We were very fortunate to have local 
resident and ex-serviceman Dr David Henderson-Slater as our guest 
speaker.  Dr Henderson-Slater spoke of the many nationalities buried in 
our cemetery and of the nursing care given to so many in the makeshift 
hospitals set up in Oxfordôs colleges and halls during both world wars. He 
went on to remind us that this year marks the 100th anniversary of the 
execution of Nurse Edith Cavell, the World War I British nurse who is 
celebrated for saving the lives of over 200 soldiers ï from both sides ï in 
German-occupied Belgium. She was accused of treason, found guilty by 
a court martial and executed by firing squad. Dr Henderson-Slater  
reflected on the power of Edith Cavellôs words in the hours before her 
death: óPatriotism is not enough. I must have no bitterness towards 
anyone.ô  



 
 

Many youth organizations laid wreaths, including North Hinksey and 
Matthew Arnold schools. Isidore Hiscock from Matthew Arnold School 
also read the lines  from Laurence Binyonôs poem óFor the Fallenô: 
  They shall grow not old as we that are left grow old 
            Age shall not weary them, nor the years condemn. 
            At the going down of the sun, and in the morning, 
                    We will remember them.          

After the service, we all enjoyed the hospitality of the W.I., the hot drinks 
and the legendary homemade biscuits, whilst having further opportunity 
to talk to all those who had journeyed from near and far to attend this very 
special service. 

A large number of people work with the Parish Council to make this 
service happen, but particular thanks must go to our Clerk, Alan Stone, 
whose knowledge of what is needed and whose attention to detail 
ensures that the committee is kept well informed at every step of planning 
for the event and whose oversight is invaluable on the day. Thank-you, 
Alan!  

It is a great pleasure and honour to be chair of this committee . 

Cllr Voirrey Carr  



 
 

Brownies Carry the Flag 

As I reported last month we counted up to see which of our Brownies had 
won the 21st Shield and the honour of carrying our unit flag at the 
Remembrance Day Service.  Two of the runners up (Phoebe & Josie) 
joined Matilda, our flag bearer, to become 2nd Botley Brownie Unitôs 
colour party.  

You may also remember reading how, last year, after the Remembrance 
Day Parade and Service, our Unit met a gentleman clutching a handful 
of wooden crosses and placing them on a few of the WWII headstones 
near where we had been standing.  So this year we were very much 
hoping to meet this lovely chap and his wife, daughter and son-in-law 
again.  We were standing in the same position at the Commonwealth War 
Graves and werenôt disappointed ï we were able to greet them before 
the service began and have a long chat afterwards.  Ted (who was 90 
this year and not 93 as I had 
estimated last year ï sorry!) 
and family saw my article last 
year too ï so thank you, 
Sprout, for passing that 
on.  Ted really is very good 
with the girls, and vividly 
evoked his Lancasterôs 
crew. He even allowed our 
Brownies to place some of his 
wooden crosses for him.  We 
have asked Ted if 2nd Botley 
Brownies can ñadoptò him as 
our veteran. It is so moving to have someone to be able to give details 
beyond the inscribed names on the headstones.  Lucy Howes 


